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'These trees grow without my assistance'
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June Walker doesn't think of herself as a gardener, yet she came to be known as  
the  mother  of  the  permaculture  movement  in  Malawi.  She  and  her  husband  
converted their piece of land on a hill overlooking Lake Malawi from a stony piece  
of bedrock into a flourishing food forest that has become a hub of inspiration for  
many in this poverty-stricken country. Below she shares her story.

I started dreaming of living in Africa when I was 7 years old, reading missionary stories 
in a magazine. I really had no desire to be a missionary myself, to change the people 
there or convert them to anything, but seeing their beautiful smiles, I just knew I wanted  
to live where they lived one day.

Many years later that childhood dream came true when my boyfriend Brian moved to 
Malawi, then still called Nyasaland, to work for the British Colonial Service and I happily 
married him. Seeing the beautiful Shire valley I knew I had come home.

Brian and I planting Afzelia quanzensis, Pod Mahogany in 1982

My husband was the gardener between us, starting a garden at every house we moved 
to. He loved it. I am really not a gardener myself. I don't have green fingers and struggle 



to keep plants alive.

When he retired in 1986 we settled on this piece of land that nobody else wanted. It was 
all  bedrock and the locals called it  kasangalima,  you can’t  grow anything here.  We 
renamed it Thanthwe, bedrock, and were happy now we wouldn't have to worry about 
any encroachment.

Before we even built  the house here, I  camped in a tent and Brian already started 
planting fruit trees. That was just what you did in those days, growing food wherever 
you lived, and to have shade to cool things down.

Food before flowers

For the average colonial wife gardening was about growing pretty flowers, to win prizes 
at shows, but that was never my thing. For me it was the food that was important.

I did some teaching, but under Kamuzu Banda's rule white women were not allowed to  
have  jobs,  so  I  was  just  a  housewife  most  of  the  time.  I  loved  cooking  and  was 
interested in collecting recipes and preserving food.

Pink grapefruit in winter

I compiled the national book of local recipes, but as I was writing it I became more and 
more aware of the need to find ways in which housewives in the villages could actually 



have more food available to prepare.

The amount of fish in the lake had declined and the climate here was very challenging. 
Unsustainable agricultural practices combined with growing population pressure were 
leaving more and more land exhausted, and people were over-dependent on maize.

I  wrote  a booklet  called Dimba la  Kumphanda (The Kitchen Garden)  sharing some 
simple  techniques  that  I  had  been  trying  to  introduce  at  schools  in  my  area.  The 
response showed that there was a great need for this.

Permaculture before we knew it

When democracy came in 1994 the country suddenly opened up, foreign organisations 
with fresh ideas poured in. Somebody asked me if I knew about permaculture, because 
that was apparently what we had been doing here all along. 

We didn't, so my husband and I visited Fambidzanai training centre in Zimbabwe and 
we have been hooked on permaculture ever since. I just loved how this was not about 
money,  big  ideas  or  complicated  theories,  but  just  a  simple  combination  of  local 
knowledge plus common sense.

Somebody  then  asked  me  to  get  some  people  together  for  the  first  permaculture 
training to be held here in Malawi. That grew into the very active permaculture network  
that has been running ever since.

A forest for the future

I never even heard the term food forest until 2012, when a visitor looked at our garden 
and said: "that is exactly what you have here!" We just called it Zone 2.

There is something special, almost spiritual, about trees and what they do for people. At 
least these trees grow without my assistance, even I don't manage to kill them with my 
lack of gardening talent. The seed and fruits just come dropping down for free.

Recently the chief asked me to take over the piece of uncultivated forest further up the  
hill  that  my  husband  had  been  developing  and  protecting  without  anyone  knowing 
before he passed away. This is the kind of unspoiled forest that is becoming very rare



Samuel teaching fruit tree propagation

here, now most of the trees around here have been cut it serves as a kind of sanctuary.

Now I am retired, young people are documenting all the plants growing here as they 
take over giving trainings, but people are still welcome to come here and learn. I don't  
hand out money, even though that's what many people ask for. I rather share seeds, 
show the girls from the village to preserve and sell food, making  achaar from green 
mangoes, and teach the schoolboys how they can make money growing and selling 
tree-seedlings. I  tell  them: this is your future, this is how you can have money and 
something to eat. 

Many are just not interested, but it is great to see that some of the young people I work 
with are now teaching each other and setting up their own projects, without my telling 
them anything. They are the future.


